



State Strategies to Address Rising Prices Caused by Health Care Consolidations

Erin C. Fuse Brown, JD, MPH¹

Rising health care prices may be the most important problem that state policymakers face today. A primary force driving up costs is the wave of health care consolidations that give dominant providers the market leverage to raise prices, undeterred by competitive forces. States are assuming a growing role in managing the threat that health care consolidation poses to health care spending. This paper highlights the problem of rising prices driven by consolidation and explores the policy levers states have to address them.

The Problem: High Health Care Prices

Rising health care costs represent a critical financial challenge for states. States struggle with the budgetary impact of funding Medicaid and Children's Health Insurance Program—CHIP, state employee health coverage, mental health and substance abuse treatment programs, and health care for incarcerated populations, as well as the impact of rising private health care costs on employers, businesses, and citizens.² Without effective tools to slow the growth of health care costs, spending threatens public and private resources in every other area, from education and public safety to infrastructure and economic development.

Health care cost containment policy consists of two parts: reducing overutilization and constraining health care prices. Just like going to the grocery store, the bill depends on how many items a shopper buys (utilization) as well as the price of each item. No state can effectively control health care spending without addressing both overutilization and price.

Contemporary health care cost-containment policies largely target health care overutilization and waste. These include most payment and delivery reforms, such as accountable care organizations (ACOs), bundled payments, and value-based purchasing, as well as the shift toward consumerism, which uses higher cost-sharing and high-deductible health plans to give patients incentives to make cost-conscious use of health care services. Health care integration is promoted to improve efficiency through improved care coordination and reduction of fragmentation among providers, and reduce transaction costs between the integrated provider and payers. Perversely, many of the payment and delivery reforms aimed at integrating providers to coordinate care and reduce waste, such as ACOs, encourage health care entities to consolidate into large, powerful health care systems that have the market leverage to increase prices.³

In fact, so many of the cost control policies pursued in recent years are designed to control utilization so we often overlook the most significant cost driver—high prices. Our inability to control private health care prices is a problem on a huge scale. The United States has experienced more than a 400 percent increase in total annual health care expenditures since 1990,⁴ spending reached \$3.2 trillion in 2015 representing 17.8 percent of gross domestic product.⁵ In the United States, we pay more for everything in health care. For example, an echocardiogram that cost \$1,714 in Massachusetts or \$5,435 in New Jersey, would cost less than \$100 in Japan.⁶ Despite the higher prices we pay, we do not get more or better quality care or better health outcomes.⁷

Why are health care prices so high?

“... The empirical evidence points to this sobering conclusion: Health care market consolidation significantly increases prices without offsetting improvements in quality or efficiency.”

The primary reason we spend so much more than in every other industrialized country is that our prices are simply higher. It is not that we use more health care, have superior health care, see our doctors or hospitals more, or are much sicker or heavier than our counterparts in Europe, Canada, or Asia.⁸ Our health care spending problem boils down to the famous and blunt conclusion from a group of health economists about our excessive health spending: “It’s the prices, stupid.”⁹

Health care prices are high because health care providers have the upper hand in setting prices. The Affordable Care Act and other recent policy approaches rely on competition to discipline health care prices. But, due to a rapidly consolidating health care market, competition is disappearing, and there are few systemic checks in place to limit price increases. Consolidation creates an environment where health care markets cannot function as competitive markets should. Moreover, more than other consumer goods, health care consumption often evades market forces because patients under medical duress cannot shop around in an emergency. They rely on the expertise of physicians to select services so patients are shielded from some of the price variations by the presence of third-party payers.

Not only are health care prices high, they are extremely variable. Within the same geographic region, there is a wide range of prices for a given service—up to a 60 percent difference between the highest- and lowest-priced hospitals for the same inpatient service, and a two-fold difference in prices for outpatient services.¹⁰ And these price variations between providers are driven by market power, not by differences in quality, payer mix, or sickness of the patient population.¹¹ In other words, when we pay more at a high-price provider, we are not getting more or better care, we are simply paying for the provider’s market power. The health care pricing problem is a provider market power problem.

Consolidation—The Reason Health Care Prices Are Soaring

Today, we are in the midst of a wave of health care consolidation: horizontal mergers between hospitals as well as vertical consolidation of hospitals and physicians. Here is what the data illustrates us about provider market consolidation:

- **Nearly half of all hospital markets in the United States is “highly concentrated,” including nearly all major metropolitan areas (more than 88 percent).** Most rural areas are concentrated because they cannot support more than one major health care provider. No hospital markets are considered highly competitive.¹²
- **Hospital concentration has increased by 40 percent in the past 30 years.**¹³ In the 1980s, the average hospital market had five independent firms. That has now decreased to three independent firms (usually one is dominant), drastically reducing the ability of health plans to refuse to contract with dominant, costly providers.
- **Vertical consolidation of hospitals and physician groups has similarly increased,** from 2004 to 2011, hospital ownership of physician practices increased from a quarter (24 percent) to nearly half (49 percent).¹⁴
- **Providers are also merging across geographic markets** at a rapid pace to form large health care systems that span geographic regions. In the roughly 10 years starting in 2000, one-third to one-half of all hospital mergers were across geographic markets, thus escaping antitrust review.¹⁵

Health care consolidation is frequently justified by the potential of integration to improve health care quality and efficiency. However, the empirical evidence points to this sobering conclusion—*health care market consolidation significantly increases prices without offsetting improvements in quality or efficiency.*

- **Horizontal hospital consolidation leads to 20 to 40 percent higher prices,** with greater price increases in concentrated markets.¹⁶
- **Vertical consolidation leads to higher prices.** Hospital ownership of physician practices is associated with higher hospital prices, nearly 14 percent higher physician prices, and 10 to 20 percent higher total expenditures per patient.¹⁷
- **Geographic cross-market health care mergers have led to 6 to 9 percent price increases,** compared with controls, and is currently unchecked by existing antitrust enforcement.¹⁸
- **Health care consolidation is followed by substantial jumps in prices without offsetting savings in efficiency or quality.**¹⁹ Despite mounting evidence that integrated providers raise prices, there is a noted lack of empirical data illustrating that integration improves health care quality or reliably generates cost savings through reduced utilization or improved efficiency, undercutting the professed justifications used to support consolidation.

Because of federal antitrust enforcement limits, states are now shouldering the critical task of controlling health care costs driven by consolidation.

In summary, health care markets are rapidly becoming consolidated and consolidated providers in concentrated markets are raising prices. This evidence somewhat contradicts long-held beliefs that the main driver of health spending is oversupply in a “medical arms race.” **The reality is that more competitive markets have lower prices and better quality.** The key is that more competition is not

synonymous with increasing the number of providers; rather, it means that the providers are not joined into giant corporate entities that negotiate as a whole, but rather operate as independent entities who can compete or be substituted for each other by health plans building their provider networks. **When we lose competition, market forces no longer work properly and there is no systemic check on private price increases that flow from consolidation.**

State Options to Address Rising Costs

Because of federal antitrust enforcement limits, states are now shouldering the critical task of controlling health care costs driven by consolidation. However, antitrust enforcement is only one of a range of policies that can address rising prices driven by health care consolidation.

Federal antitrust enforcement is handled by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and the U.S. Department of Justice. These federal agencies can oppose anticompetitive mergers as well as police anticompetitive practices in health care providers' contracts with health insurance plans. But federal antitrust enforcement, though a powerful means to prevent anticompetitive mergers, lacks the resources and capacity to police all health care consolidations occurring across the country. States are uniquely situated to monitor and address their own particular market dynamics and tailor policy responses accordingly. **States have an opportunity and an obligation to assist in health care cost containment to promote the health of their citizens, their businesses, and their budgets.**

The following chart describes a range of policy tools states can deploy to regulate rising health care prices resulting from consolidation:

Policy Approach	Tools
Market-based approaches	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Price transparency • Reference pricing by state purchasers
State antitrust enforcement	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Merger enforcement • Challenging anticompetitive practices
Reducing barriers to entry	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Eliminating certificates of need • Expanding scope of practice, telehealth
Certification and supervision	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • ACO certification • COPAs
Insurance regulation	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Insurance rate review • Restricting anticompetitive contracting practices
Rate oversight	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Rate oversight commission • Rate caps • Site-neutral payment • All-payer rate setting and global budgets

Market-based Approaches

Market-based solutions, such as price transparency and reference pricing, rely on competition and market forces to reduce price variations and to allow consumers and purchasers to select lower-priced, higher-value providers.

Price transparency: Price transparency policies counter the existing opacity of health care prices that prevent competitive pressure on high-priced providers. Many states have established all-payer claims databases (APCDs) to collect provider-specific price and quality data from payers to make price comparison tools available to consumers.²⁰ NASHP and the APCD Council have provided guidance about implementing APCDs and the challenge to APCDs posed by the Supreme Court decision in *Gobeille v. Liberty Mutual*.²¹ While state APCDs cannot require self-funded, employer-based health plans to report

data, they remain important tools for consumers and regulators to monitor the effects of health care consolidation on prices and quality.

Reference pricing by public purchasers: Like high deductibles, reference pricing also puts an individual's own dollars at stake, but reverses who pays the first dollar of coverage.²² Health plans agree to pay the price for a given service charged by a low-priced provider (the “reference price”), and the individual is free to seek care from a range of other providers, but is responsible for the difference between that provider's higher price and the reference price.²³ Proponents say reference pricing makes patients sensitive to the providers' price differences, nudging them toward more cost-effective choices. The increased price sensitivity from reference pricing creates market pressure for high-priced providers to lower their prices closer to the reference price or else lose business.

Public purchasers—such as CalPERS, which covers California's public employees and retirees—have used reference pricing to shift patient choices and reduce prices at high-priced providers.²⁴ Reference pricing generally only works for non-emergent, standardized procedures where there is wide price variation but little variation in quality, such as colonoscopies or hip replacements.

State Antitrust Enforcement

State attorneys general can use their parallel antitrust enforcement authority under federal and state antitrust laws to prevent and regulate anticompetitive mergers or conduct by health care entities.²⁵ At the federal level, the Sherman Act and the Clayton Act prohibit anticompetitive mergers, collaborations, and conduct.²⁶ In addition, 49 states have their own antitrust laws to promote and protect competition.²⁷

Given the market-specific information required to bring an antitrust enforcement challenge, state officials are well-positioned to identify integration proposals that threaten to harm competition. State attorneys general can challenge mergers and collaborations and bring enforcement actions both independently and in conjunction with a federal action. Joining with federal antitrust agencies to bring an action can be an especially effective means for states to leverage both the expertise and resources of federal agencies as well as their own knowledge of existing market dynamics.²⁸

In addition to reviewing proposed mergers, state attorneys general can police anticompetitive contracting practices by providers and health plans (discussed in Part II.E.2, below) under federal and state antitrust laws prohibiting anticompetitive conduct. While state antitrust enforcement is a useful tool to target some of the most egregious anticompetitive behavior, in many instances it is too blunt an instrument to engage in delicate balancing between encouraging the potential benefits of health care integration and mitigating its risks.

Reducing Barriers to Entry

States may take steps to increase health care competition by reducing barriers for new competitors to enter health care markets.

Certificate-of-need and facility licensure: States may implement policies to reform or eliminate certificate-of-need (CON) laws and facility licensing requirements that pose barriers to entry by new health facilities.²⁹ CON laws have been shown to increase costs without improving quality.³⁰ The growth of ambulatory, retail, and freestanding clinics provide options for patients to receive care in lower-cost settings, but restrictive CON and facility licensing laws may limit the ability of new types of facilities to enter the market to compete with established hospitals. A longstanding justification for CON laws is to

ensure adequate supply of health care services—avoiding overutilization driven by oversupply or diminished access due to undersupply of services in rural areas. But research on CON laws shows they tend to worsen concentration and increase prices, without controlling costs or ensuring access.³¹

Scope of practice and telehealth: States may expand their scope-of-practice laws to allow mid-level providers, such as nurse practitioners or physician assistants, to offer a broader range of clinical services, such as diagnosis, prescribing, and treatment, without direct supervision by physicians.³² Narrow scope-of-practice laws limit the autonomy of mid-level clinicians to only provide primary care services, which can exacerbate provider shortages, limit access, and reduce competition for services.³³ Similarly, states may expand the use of telehealth to improve access to providers, particularly in rural or underserved areas.³⁴

Certification and Supervision

ACO certification: Unlike for Medicare ACOs, there is no regime oversight for commercial ACOs. Three states (Massachusetts, New York, and Texas) have established ACO certification programs.³⁵ With ACO certification, the state can offer a range of regulatory incentives to the ACO, such as antitrust immunity or approval to assume financial risk, in exchange for a more searching antitrust review upon the ACO's formation and continued oversight of price and quality. States that certify ACOs can increase data gathered from ACOs and remove certification if ACOs become anticompetitive, but this oversight will not reach all market actors or all vertically-integrated entities.

Certificates of public advantage: While not without controversy, states can facilitate integration but retain some oversight authority by immunizing health care entities from state and federal antitrust enforcement through the use of state action immunity. At least 13 states have legislative authority to immunize health care entities from antitrust enforcement—three via state action immunity and ten via health-related “certificates of public advantage” (COPA).³⁶ In exchange for antitrust immunity, consolidating entities must agree to ongoing oversight and restrictions on their potentially anticompetitive behavior, such as price increases, future acquisitions, or payer contracting practices.

In a recent case study of a COPA in Asheville, North Carolina, the authors found it unclear whether the COPA effectively counteracted the loss of competition in the area, but they concluded that COPAs may be an underused resource to gain “light-handed, targeted” oversight over otherwise unregulated, post-consolidation activities of integrated providers.³⁷ COPAs are not without risks, however. The FTC has expressed strong reservations about COPAs, raising concerns that rather than being necessary to encourage procompetitive integration, the immunity only protects entities engaging in the most anticompetitive behavior.³⁸

Insurance Regulation

Insurance rate review: States can utilize the rate review authority held by their insurance commissioners to provide some oversight over both insurance premiums and hospital rates. All state commissioners already have insurance rate review authority,³⁹ but their powers vary in strength and scope. Insurance rate review focuses on premium rate increases rather than on provider prices, but limiting the ability of insurance companies to raise premiums puts pressure on providers when negotiating with the health plans.⁴⁰

To have the strongest effect, states can grant the insurance commissioner the authority to impose a cap or regulatory limit on provider price increases. The best, and perhaps only, example of this is Rhode Island's insurance commissioner, who limits hospital rate increases for health insurers to the Consumer Price Index – Urban plus 1 percent.⁴¹ This model has the benefit of building on existing institutions, but it also locks in the existing pricing disparities between must-have and have-not providers.⁴²

States can pass laws, use insurance commissioners' review authority, and antitrust enforcement to limit or prohibit the use of these anti-competitive contracting practices.

Restricting anticompetitive provider-plan contracting: States can restrict anticompetitive practices used in providers' contracts with health insurance plans. Health plans exert pricing pressure on health care providers by using patient cost-sharing incentives to steer patients to lower-cost providers.⁴³ However, powerful providers can resist these cost-control efforts by insisting on contractual anti-tiering/anti-steering provisions or engage in "all-or-nothing" contracting, in which a large health system will insist plans contract with all their entities or none at all. On the other side of this negotiation, a dominant health plan can insist on "most-favored nation" (MFN) provisions to extract agreement from hospitals not to accept lower rates from another health plan competitor, thus assuring the dominant plan will receive the best price and preventing price competition from other health plans.⁴⁴ All these practices (anti-tiering/steering, all-or-nothing contracting, and MFNs) have potential anticompetitive effects because they allow dominant firms to avoid competition and keep prices high.

States can pass laws, use insurance commissioners' review authority, and antitrust enforcement to limit or prohibit the use of these anti-competitive contracting practices.⁴⁵ For example, Massachusetts passed a law prohibiting providers from using anti-tiering and anti-steering provisions in their plan contracts.⁴⁶ State and federal antitrust authorities have challenged the use of anti-tiering/anti-steering provisions. Currently 19 states have banned MFN clauses.⁷ Similar efforts could be pursued through insurance commissioners' review authority.

Rate Oversight

Rate oversight commissions: Several states have established independent commissions to oversee health care prices. These commissions typically have authority to study statewide health care cost growth and proposed mergers and make policy or enforcement recommendations. One of the most prominent examples is Massachusetts' Health Policy Commission.⁴⁸ States can vest their commission with regulatory authority, such as the ability to implement price caps or approve hospital budgets.⁴⁹

A rate oversight commission can institutionalize oversight and health policy expertise to analyze data from across the state and provider types. Such a body, however, must be independent to avoid agency capture by the powerful providers they oversee as well as the political branches of government that may be subject to pressure by powerful providers who are also large employers in legislators' districts.

Rate caps and corridors: An intermediate step between monitoring and setting provider rates is to establish a cap on providers' private health care prices, typically described as a percentage of Medicare rates, such as 125 percent or 175 percent of Medicare rates.⁵⁰ Price caps limit the extent of price variation by imposing a ceiling on prices, but they still permit providers to compete below the cap. Price caps are simpler from a regulatory perspective than rate-setting because they set the cap at a percentage of

Medicare rates. But, by building off of Medicare, the cap incorporates all the flaws of the Medicare pricing system, as well as its strengths. Rate corridors work in much the same way, but they also establish minimum payment levels so that providers without market power are not paid below costs, while still reducing overall price variation.⁵¹

Another variation would establish rate caps only for rates charged to out-of-network patients and non-contracted payers. For example, for out-of-network services, the state could require hospitals and physicians to charge no more than 150 to 175 percent of Medicare or the average contracted rate.⁵² In so-called “surprise medical billing” scenarios where the patient inadvertently and involuntarily receives out-of-network care, such as in an emergency or at an in-network facility, states could further limit out-of-network charges and prohibit balance billing and higher out-of-network cost sharing.⁵³

Site-neutral payment: Site-neutral payment policies eliminate price differences for the same outpatient services based on the location or “site” of service. Hospital outpatient departments are paid more than physicians’ offices for performing the same type of service because hospital outpatient settings can charge a facility fee in addition to the physician’s professional service fee.⁵⁴ The fact that hospitals can charge an additional facility fee for acquired physicians’ services is one of the financial incentives driving hospital-physician integration.⁵⁵ This vertical consolidation raises prices and total spending for outpatient services for payers and patients alike, without any additional facility standby capacity or overhead to justify the added facility fee.⁵⁶

Site-neutral payment policy is based on the view that, “if the same service can be safely provided in different settings, a prudent purchaser should not pay more for that service in one setting than another.”⁵⁷ Effective Jan. 1, 2017, Medicare must use site-neutral payments for outpatient services (other than emergency department services) furnished at any new, off-campus hospital outpatient departments.⁵⁸ This means these services will be reimbursed at the same, lower rates as freestanding physicians’ offices.⁵⁹ Despite some broad exceptions,⁶⁰ Medicare’s site-neutral payment policy is forecast to save the federal government an estimated \$9.3 billion over 10 years.⁶¹

States can also adopt site-neutral payment for private and state-based payers. For example, Connecticut prohibits hospitals from charging a facility fee for outpatient office visits at an off-campus, hospital-based facility.⁶² Although Connecticut’s facility fee ban only applies to “evaluation and management” codes used for office visits, not the full range of outpatient services covered by Medicare’s policy, Connecticut provides patients with more transparency and notice of facility fees for other types of outpatient services.⁶³ Other states could implement broader site-neutral payment policies that cover the full range of non-emergency outpatient services.

States can adopt site-neutral payment policies to eliminate the incentives for providers to increase prices through vertical consolidation. Payers should pay the price of the most efficient setting, particularly if there would be no reduction in safety or quality.

All-payer rate setting and global budgets: States can address provider pricing power by directly regulating provider prices.⁶⁴ The prototypical system of rate regulation is a Maryland-style, all-payer rate setting under which provider prices are regulated like a utility’s and all payers pay hospitals the same rate for a given service.⁶⁵ States could also set rates for private and state-based payers, without having to obtain a waiver to include Medicare prices. Rate regulation can effectively counteract providers’ pricing power, eliminate unwarranted price discrimination and variation, constrain hospital prices,

and reduce hospital administrative costs. However, it needs to be paired with global budgets or limits on total provider revenues to curtail the incentive to increase volume to make up for lower prices. Even Maryland's rate-setting model has moved from fee-for-service to global budgets and caps on total hospital cost growth, and has generated some promising early results.⁶⁶

Newer rate-setting approaches incorporate global budgets to simultaneously regulate prices, utilization, and provider operating costs by imposing total revenue limits on health systems. Vermont is moving toward a global budget system under a waiver agreement with the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services to implement an all-payer model, which aligns payment rates for Medicare, Medicaid, and commercial payers under an all-payer accountable care model to limit statewide per-capita health spending growth to 3.5 percent annually, with a 4.3 percent ceiling.⁶⁷ Notably, Vermont's all-payer model would cap spending for all services, including physician and outpatient services and not just hospitals.⁶⁸

Conclusion

Health care consolidation and the concentration of provider market power is leading to uncontrolled increases in health care prices and spending. States have a critical role to play in addressing health care consolidation and rising prices, supplementing federal antitrust enforcement with policies tailored to their particular market dynamics. While states have several oversight models to choose from, state engagement and oversight is critical to address this most pressing health care policy problem—soaring health care prices.

Endnotes

1. Erin C. Fuse Brown, JD, MPH, Associate Professor of Law, Georgia State University College of Law; consultant to National Academy for State Health Policy.
2. State Health Care Spending: A Report of the Pew Charitable Trusts & The MacArthur Foundation, May 2016, <http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/archived-projects/state-health-care-spending>.
3. Katherine Baicker & Helen Levy, *Coordination Versus Competition in Health Care Reform*, 369 *New Eng. J. Med.* 789, 789–91 (2013).
4. See Ctrs. for Disease Control & Prevention, Gross Domestic Product, National Health Expenditures, Per Capita Amounts, Percent Distribution, and Average Annual Percent Change: United States, Selected Years 1960–2013, tbl.102 (2014), <http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hus/2014/102.pdf>
5. Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., National Health Expenditures Fact Sheet 2015, <https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trends-and-Reports/NationalHealthExpendData/NHE-Fact-Sheet.html>.
6. Elisabeth Rosenthal, *Why U.S. Health Care Costs Defy Common Sense*, CNN.com, June 26, 2017, <http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/26/opinions/us-health-care-prices-rosenthal-opinion/index.html>.
7. Bruce C. Vladeck & Thomas Rice, *Market Failure and the Failure of Discourse: Facing Up to the Power of Sellers*, 28 *Health Aff.* 1305, 1306 (2009).
8. Hamilton Moses III et al., *The Anatomy of Health Care in the United States*, 310 *JAMA* 1947, 1949 (2013); Gerard Anderson et al., *Health Spending in the United States and The Rest of the Industrialized World*, 24 *Health Aff.* 903, 904 (2005).
9. Gerard F. Anderson, Uwe E. Reinhardt, Peter S. Hussey & Varduhi Petrosyan, *It's the Prices, Stupid: Why the United States Is So Different from Other Countries*, 22 *Health Aff.* 89, 103 (2003).
10. Chapin White, Amelia M. Bond & James D. Reschovsky, Ctr. for Studying Health Sys. Change, Research Brief No. 27, *High and Varying Prices for Privately Insured Patients Underscore Hospital Market Power* 2-4 (2013), <http://www.hschange.com/CONTENT/1375/1375.pdf>.
11. Office of Att'y Gen. Martha Coakley, *Examination of Health Care Cost Trends and Cost Drivers* 2–4 (2010), <http://www.mass.gov/ago/docs/healthcare/2010-hcctd-full.pdf>; Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor & John Van Reenen, *The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured* 2–4 (Dec. 2015), http://www.healthcarepricingproject.org/sites/default/files/pricing_variation_manuscript_0.pdf.
12. David Cutler & Fiona Scott Morton, *Hospitals, Market Share, and Consolidation*, 310 *JAMA* 1964 (2013).
13. Id.
14. Id.
15. Matthew Lewis and Kevin Pflum, *Diagnosing Hospital System Bargaining Power in Managed Care Networks*, 7 *Am. Econ. J. Econ. Policy* 243, manuscript, at 2-3 (January 22, 2014); Leemore Dafny, Kate Ho, and Robin S. Lee, *The Price Effects of Cross-Market Mergers*, 2, (January 8, 2016), <https://www.kellogg.northwestern.edu/docs/faculty/dafny/price-effects-of-cross-market-hospital-mergers.pdf>.

16. Martin Gaynor & Robert Town, Robert Wood Johnson Found., The Impact of Hospital Consolidation—Update (2012), http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2012/rwjf73261.
17. Laurence C. Baker, M. Kate Bundorf & Daniel P. Kessler, *Vertical Integration: Hospital Ownership of Physician Practices Is Associated with Higher Prices and Spending*, 33 Health Aff. 756, 760 (2014); James C. Robinson & Kelly Miller, *Total Expenditures per Patient in Hospital-Owned and Physician-Owned Physician Organizations in California*, 312 JAMA 1663 (2014); Hannah T. Neprash, Michael E. Chernew, Andrew L. Hicks, Teresa Gibson & Michael McWilliams, *Association of Financial Integration Between Physicians and Hospitals with Commercial Health Care Prices*, 175 JAMA Internal Med. 1932, 1937 (2015).
18. Dafny, Ho, & Lee, *supra* note 15.
19. J. Michael McWilliams, Michael E. Chernew, Alan M. Zaslavsky, Pasha Hamed & Bruce E. Landon, *Delivery System Integration and Health Care Spending and Quality for Medicare Beneficiaries*, 173 JAMA 1447, 1451–52 (2013). Neprash et al., *supra* note 17 at 1937.
20. APCD Council, *State Efforts*, <https://www.apcdouncil.org/state/map>.
21. NASHP, Next Steps for APCDs: U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) Rulemaking, Oct. 4, 2016, <http://www.nashp.org/next-steps-for-apcds-us-department-of-labor-dol-rulemaking/>.
22. James C. Robinson & Kimberly MacPherson, *Payers Test Reference Pricing and Centers of Excellence to Steer Patients to Low-Price and High-Quality Providers*, 31 Health Aff. 2028, 2029 (2012).
23. Uwe Reinhardt, *The Culprit Behind High U.S. Health Care Prices*, N.Y. Times The Upshot, Jun. 7, 2013, 12:01 am, <http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/06/07/the-culprit-behind-high-u-s-health-care-prices/>.
24. James C. Robinson & Timothy T. Brown, *Increases in Consumer Cost Sharing Redirect Patient Volumes and Reduce Hospital Prices for Orthopedic Surgery*, 32 Health Aff. 1392, 1393-97 (2013).
25. Erin C. Fuse Brown & Jaime S. King, *The Double-Edged Sword of Health Care Integration: Consolidation & Cost-Control*, 92 Indiana L. J. 55, 84-92 (2016).
26. 15 U.S.C. §§ 1–7, 12–18 (2012).
27. Pennsylvania, which is the only state without a separate antitrust law, enforces competition under its Unfair and Deceptive Practices statute. 73 Pa. Stat. and Cons. Stat. Ann. § 201-1 (West Supp. 2016).
28. Saint Alphonsus Med. Ctr.-Nampa Inc. v. St. Luke’s Health Sys., Ltd., 778 F.3d 775, 791 (9th Cir. 2015).
29. National Academy of Social Insurance (NASI), *Addressing Pricing Power in Health Care Markets: Principles and Policy Options to Strengthen and Shape Markets*, April 2105, <https://www.nasi.org/research/2015/addressing-pricing-power-health-care-markets-principles-poli>.
30. Martin Gaynor, Farzad Mostashari, & Paul Ginsburg. *Making Markets Work: Competition Policy for Healthcare*, April 2017, <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/gaynor-et-al-final-report-v11.pdf>.
31. Matthew D. Mitchell, *Certificate-of-Need Laws: Are They Achieving Their Goals?* Mercatus Center, George Mason University, April 2017, <https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/mercatus-mitchell-con-qa-mop-v1.pdf>.
32. Federal Trade Commission. *Competition and the Regulation of Advanced Practice Nurses*. March 2014, <http://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/policy-perspectives-competition-regulation-advanced-practice-nurses/140307aprnpolicypaper.pdf>.
33. Schiff, Maria. *The Role of Nurse Practitioners in Meeting Increasing Demands for Primary Care*. Washington, DC: National Governors Association, 2012, <http://www.nga.org/cms/home/nga-center-for-best-practices/center-publications/page-health-publications/col2-content/main-content-list/the-role-of-nurse-practitioners.htm>.
34. National Conference of State Legislatures, *Telehealth: Policy Trends and Considerations*, 2015, <http://www.ncsl.org/documents/health/telehealth2015.pdf>.
35. Ann Hollingshead, Jaime King, Brent D. Fulton, Joshua Rushakoff, & Richard M. Scheffler, Millbank Memorial Fund, *State Actions To Promote and Restrain Commercial Accountable Care Organizations* (2015), <https://www.milbank.org/publications/state-actions-to-promote-and-restrain-commercial-accountable-care-organizations/>.
36. Erin C. Fuse Brown & Jaime S. King, *The Double-Edged Sword of Health Care Integration*, 92 Indiana L. J. 55, 91-94 (2016).
37. Robert A. Berenson & Randall R. Bovbjerg, *Urban Inst., Certificates of Public Advantage: Can They Address Provider Market Power?* 4 (2015), <http://www.urban.org/research/publication/certificates-public-advantage>.
38. Staff Comment, Fed. Trade Comm’n, Letter to Ctr. for Health Care Pol’y and Res. Dev. re: Certificate of Pub. Advantage Applications Filed Pursuant to N.Y. Pub. Health L., N.Y. Comp. Codes R. & Regs. tit. 10, § 83-2 (2015), https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/advocacy_documents/ftc-staff-comment-center-health-care-policy-resource-development-office-primary-care-health-systems/150422newyorkhealth.pdf.
39. John Aloysius Cogan Jr., *Health Insurance Rate Review*, 88 Temple L. Rev. 411 (2016).
40. Pinar Karaca-Mandic, Brent D. Fulton, Ann Hollingshead & Richard M. Schaffer, *States with Stronger Health Insurance Rate Review Authority Experienced Lower Premiums in the Individual Market*, 34 Health Aff. 1358, 1360 (2015).
41. 6C R.I. GEN. LAWS § 42-14.5-3; CODE R.I. REG. 4424; R.I. Office of the Health Ins. Comm., Reg. 17, Sec. 7.e, <http://www.ohic.ri.gov/documents/Regulation-17-Filing-of-Forms-and-Rates.pdf>.
42. NASI Panel on Pricing Power, *supra* note 29, at 44.
43. Chapin White, James D. Reschovsky, and Amelia M. Bond, *Understanding Differences Between High- and Low-Price Hospitals: Implications for Efforts to Rein in Costs*, 33 Health Aff. 324, 330 (2014).
44. Complaint at 1, *United States v. Blue Cross Blue Shield of Mich.*, 809 F. Supp. 2d 665 (E.D. Mich. 2010) (No. 2:10-CV-14155).
45. Gaynor, Mostashari & Ginsburg, *supra* note 30, at 29-30; NASI, *supra* note 29, at 33-34.
46. Mass. Gen. Laws Ann. ch. 176O, § 9A.
47. The Source on Healthcare Price and Competition, *Legislation/Regulation: Most Favored Nation Bans*, <http://sourceonhealthcare.org/news-topic/legislationregulation/>.

48. MASS. GEN. LAWS ANN. ch. 6D, § 3; Massachusetts Executive Office for Administration and Finance, Health Policy Commission, <http://www.mass.gov/anf/budget-taxes-and-procurement/oversight-agencies/health-policy-commission/>.
49. Vt. Stat. Ann. tit. 18, § 9456; 4-7 Vt. Code R. §§ 3:3.100–3.3.500; see generally Green Mountain Care Bd., The Green Mountain Guide to Hospital Budget Review (2012), <http://gmcboard.vermont.gov/sites/gmcb/files/files/hospital-budget/GMCB-Hospital-Budget-Review-Guide.pdf>.
50. Jonathan Skinner, Elliot Fisher & James Weinstein, *The 125 Percent Solution: Fixing Variations in Health Care Prices*, Health Aff. Blog (Aug. 26, 2014), <http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/08/26/the-125-percent-solution-fixing-variations-in-health-care-prices/>; Robert Murray, The Case for a Coordinated System of Provider Payments in the United States, 37 J. Health Pol. Pol'y & L. 679, 689 (2012).
51. Massachusetts Health Policy Commission, Provider Price Variation: Stakeholder Discussion Series Summary Report, at 16, (July 2016), <http://www.mass.gov/anf/budget-taxes-and-procurement/oversight-agencies/health-policy-commission/publications/2016-ppv-summary-report.pdf>.
52. Mark Hall & Carl Schneider, *Price-Gouging by Doctors and Hospitals*, Health Reform Watch (Jul. 19, 2009), <https://web.archive.org/web/20091211202230/http://www.healthreformwatch.com/2009/07/19/price-gouging-by-doctors-and-hospitals/>.
53. Mark Hall, et al., The Schaeffer Initiative for Innovation in Health Policy, *Solving Surprise Medical Bills* (2016), <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/sbb1.pdf>.
54. Amanda Cassidy, Health Policy Brief: Site Neutral Payments, Health Aff. 3 (July 24, 2014), http://healthaffairs.org/healthpolicybriefs/brief_pdfs/healthpolicybrief_121.pdf.
55. See Hannah T. Neprash et al., Association of Financial Integration Between Physicians and Hospitals with Commercial Health Care Prices, 175 JAMA INTERNAL MED. 1932, 1937 (2015); see also Margot Sanger-Katz, When Hospitals Buy Doctors' Offices, and Patient Fees Soar, N.Y. TIMES: THE UPSHOT (Feb. 6, 2015), <https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/07/upshot/medicare-proposal-would-even-out-doctors-pay.html?smid=tw-share&r=0>.
56. Cory Capps et al., *The Effect of Hospital Acquisitions of Physician Practices on Prices and Spending* 6 (Inst. for Policy Research, Working Paper No. WP-15-02, 2015), <http://www.ipr.northwestern.edu/publications/docs/workingpapers/2015/IPR-WP-15-02.pdf>.
57. Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, Report To the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy 75 (2014), http://www.medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/mar14_entirereport.pdf.
58. Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015, 42 U.S.C. § 1395l(t)(21) (2012).
59. 42 U.S.C. § 1395l(t)(1)(b)(v). 413.65(a)(2) (2017).
60. Medicare's site-neutral payment policy exempts: (1) grandfathered off-campus hospital outpatient departments that were billing as such prior to November 2, 2015; (2) emergency services performed by hospital outpatient departments; and (3) on-campus hospital outpatient departments that are located in or within 250 yards of a hospital or a remote location of the hospital. Id. § 1395l(t)(21); 42 C.F.R. §
61. Cong. Budget Office, Estimate of the Budgetary Impact of H.R. 1314, The Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015, as Reported by the House Committee on Rules on October 27, 2015, <https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/114th-congress-2015-2016/costestimate/hr1314.pdf>.
62. Conn. Gen. Stat. § 19a-508c(k).
63. Conn. Gen. Stat. § 19a-508c(b)-(c).
64. Robert Murray & Robert A. Berenson, Hospital Rate Setting Revisited: Dumb Price Fixing or a Smart Solution to Provider Pricing Power and Delivery Reform? 31 (2015), <http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/2000516-Hospital-Rate-Setting-Revisited.pdf>.
65. Robert Murray, *The Case for a Coordinated System of Provider Payments in the United States*, 37 J. Health Pol. Pol'y & L. 679, 689 (2012).
66. Ankit Patel, Rahul Rajkumar, John M. Colmers, Donna Kinzer, Patrick H. Conway & Joshua M. Sharfstein, *Maryland's Global Hospital Budgets—Preliminary Results from an All-Payer Model*, 373 N. Eng. J. Med. 1899 (2015).
67. Vermont All-Payer Accountable Care Organization Model Agreement, CMS–Vt., Oct. 27, 2016, <http://gmcboard.vermont.gov/sites/gmcb/files/documents/10-27-16-vermont-all-payer-accountable-care-organization-model-agreement.pdf>.
68. NASHP Staff, *Vermont Takes Next Step in Global Budgeting: Releases All-Payer Model*, Feb. 2, 2017, <http://www.nashp.org/vermont-takes-next-step-global-budgeting-releases-payer-model/>.

About the National Academy for State Health Policy:

The National Academy for State Health Policy (NASHP) is an independent academy of state health policymakers working together to identify emerging issues, develop policy solutions, and improve state health policy and practice. As a non-profit, nonpartisan organization dedicated to helping states achieve excellence in health policy and practice, NASHP provides a forum on critical health issues across branches and agencies of state government. NASHP resources are available at: www.nashp.org.